
 
 

       Department Report: ___________ 

 
TO: The Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council 
    
FROM: Les Johnson, Community Development Director 
 
DATE:  November 4, 2014 
 
SUBJECT: DEPARTMENT REPORT – MUNICIPAL CODE AMENDMENT 

ADDRESSING AGRICULTURAL AND TRADE SCHOOL USES 
 
 
During the October 21, 2014, City Council meeting, Council Member Franklin 
discussed a recent inquiry from a property owner desiring to farm his vacant 
property located in south La Quinta.  The subject property is located in the Low 
Density Residential zoning district, which requires a conditional use permit for the 
proposed agricultural use.  Councilmembers requested staff bring this matter back 
for further consideration. 
 
Since the October 21 meeting, staff was approached by Mr. Michael Shovlin 
regarding the relocation of Milan Institute to the One Eleven La Quinta Shopping 
Center from its current location near Dune Palms and Highway 111.  The Milan 
Institute is a vocational school, which requires a conditional use permit (“CUP”).  Mr. 
Shovlin and a representative from Milan Institute have recently provided 
correspondence requesting an administrative review process versus having to obtain 
a conditional use permit. 
 
Based upon the aforementioned, staff reviewed the list of residential and non-
residential permitted uses as currently provided for in the Municipal Code.  As 
previously noted, both land uses are listed as requiring issuance of a conditional use 
permit prior to operation.  Another development review process identified is a minor 
use permit.  The definitions provided for these two permits are a follows: 
 
 CUP — Uses requiring a CUP have moderate to significant potential for adverse 

impacts on surrounding properties, residents or businesses (for example, 
kennels or animal shelters). 
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 Minor Use Permits (MUP) – Uses requiring an MUP have low to moderate 
potential for adverse impacts on surrounding properties, residents or 
businesses.  In most cases, such uses are accessory to a main or principal use 
on the property. 

 
CUPs are reviewed by the Planning Commission in conjunction with a public hearing, 
while MUPs are processed administratively by the Community Development Director.  
Both processes require certain findings to be made and allow for conditions to be 
established relevant to mitigation of impact of the proposed land use.  The 
processing time for a CUP is typically 90-120 days, while an MUP varies from one 
week to one month.  The processing fee for a CUP varies between $1,994 and 
$4,025, while the MUP processing fee is $200. 
 
Based upon review of the two identified land uses and the municipal code 
provisions, consideration should be given to amend the municipal code and identify 
both land uses as requiring a MUP versus CUP.  Therefore, staff will be commencing 
the text amendment process immediately and anticipates the item being brought 
before the Planning Commission in December 2014 and City Council in January 
2015. 
 
Attachment:  1. Letters from Mr. Shovlin and Milan Institute 
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